Council Work Session
May 4, 2016
Council Chambers
The regular monthly Work Session of Newtown Borough Council was called to order at 5:30 P.M. on Wednesday, May 4, 2016, by President of Council Robert Walker.
Present were Councillors Walker, Grunde-McLaughlin, King, McDermott, Gusty and Warren; Mayor Swartz; Solicitor Bolla; and Engineer Canales.
Amendments to the Agenda 
There will be an Executive Session for discussion of personnel following the meeting and Council will not reconvene.
Public to Be Heard
Rosemary Tottoroto asked who would be the "point person" for the covenant/HOA agreement with the Buckman Place property owners, since the developer will no longer be living there.  President Walker, based on his experience with Jefferson Court, explained that the builder was responsible for the HOA agreement through the construction phase.  After that time, the homeowners select board members for the HOA.  Ms. Tottoroto wanted a guarantee that all property owners received a copy of the covenant agreement and she wanted the Borough to obtain that information.  Solicitor Bolla explained that this is a private matter, not a municipal matter, and is strictly between property owners.  Mr. Bolla clarified that the covenant/HOA agreement runs with the land.
Ted Schmidt asked about the light outage behind Starbucks and in front of the liquor store.  The Borough Secretary explained that Northampton [public works] repairs the streetlights, but since all the lights are out, Northampton feels that it could be a PECO issue with the aerial lines across Centre Avenue. 

Steeple View Update – Allan Smith

Mr. Smith reported that the steel work has begun for Phase I and he submitted Phase II plans for review.  His focus has been on the design of the piazza and considering how lighting might impact the screen for viewing of events. Banana Republic wants the watertight shell completed by August in order to start their interior work, so Mr. Smith said the building should start taking shape within the next two months.
Newtown, Bucks County Joint Municipal Authority - Eric Johnson & Warren Gormley

Since the update by Mr. Gormley at the April Council meeting, many events have occurred regarding Bucks County Water & Sewer Authority, DEP and the Newtown, Bucks County Joint Municipal Authority (NBCJMA).  Mr. Johnson, Chairman of the NBCJMA, reported that the Bucks County Water & Sewer Authority is attempting to have all 13 subscribers sign an agreement, with 6-7 of those subscribers owned by Bucks County Water & Sewer Authority, having already signed.  The EDU's for Phase I of Steeple View are fine, but since Newtown Borough and Newtown Township could be shut down from further construction if NBCJMA does not sign the agreement, there could be an issue with Steeple View Phase II.  NBCJMA scheduled a work session on May 17 at 12:30 PM to discuss the issues with this document.   The Borough is not a contributor to the overflow problem, but with the current arrangement, the Borough would be expected to pay a portion of the cost, which could be over $1,000,000. This cost, which would be passed on to the taxpayers, would be to mediate the other municipalities who have not taken care of their issues, but with no guarantee that the proposed $20,000,00 project would solve the problem.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Grunde-McLaughlin, seconded by Councillor King, and carried unanimously to authorize sending the Solicitor to attend a meeting at the Newtown, Bucks County Joint Municipal Authority on May 17, 2016 at 12:30 P.M. 
Mayor’s Report – Charles F. Swartz, III
Mayor Swartz attended a presentation of the West Point Boy Scout Saber Award to the Newtown America Legion Post #440 by Boy Scout Troop #99.  Sixteen boys from Troop #99 went to West Point for the Jamboree and they came out on top of 6000 Boy Scouts and 200 troops to attain the award, which they then presented to the Morrell Smith American Legion Post.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor McDermott, seconded by Councillor King, and carried unanimously to approve the Special Event Application for the Antique Auto Show sponsored by the Newtown Business Association on July 10, 2016, with set up at 7 A.M. and ending at 4 P.M.

· A motion was duly made by Councillor King, seconded by Councillor Gusty, and carried unanimously to approve the Special Event Application for Market Day sponsored by the Newtown Historic Association on October 1, 2016 from 10 A.M until 4 P.M., with streets closed as noted on the application.
President's Report – Robert Walker

The recommendation on the secretarial position will be moved to the Council meeting next Tuesday.

Mr. Walker noted that the Borough recently replaced computers and monitors with newer equipment. The Newtown Historic Association needs monitors and Mr. Walker suggested making a donation of monitors from the Borough.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Grunde-McLaughlin, seconded by Councillor Gusty, and carried unanimously to donate two flat screen computer monitors to the Newtown Historic Association from Newtown Borough.
Engineer’s Report – Mario Canales
The parking lot project was completed and the engineer recommends payment to Bray Brothers.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Gusty, seconded by Councillor Warren, and carried unanimously to approve Payment #2 to Bray Brothers, Inc. in the amount of $91,204 for the Main Municipal Parking Lot Paving Project.
Steeple View Escrow Release #4 
The engineer recommends approving Escrow Release #4 for the Steeple View Project and it will be placed on the Council agenda next week for approval.

Centre Avenue Project Update
Mr. Canales reported that the Centre Avenue resurfacing project requires PennDOT approval, since it is a Liquid Fuels project.  The engineer anticipates a May 16, 2016, start date, with the road posted and the neighbors notified. 
Edgeboro Drive

The maintenance bond for the Edgeboro Drive project is due to expire, but several items on the punch list still require completion.  The Engineer suggested Council authorize the draw down of the escrow, contingent on the punch list items being completed by May 27, 2016. Council will vote on the motion next week.

Crack Sealing Project
The 2016 Crack Sealing Project was completed last week.
Resident Julia Woldorf voiced concern about a "ponding" problem on the south side at the Lincoln and Washington handicapped ramps, but Engineer Canales said there was little that could be done until something is done on Washington Avenue [which is a PennDOT road, not Borough].
Budget & Finance – Perry Warren
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor Gusty, and carried unanimously to approve the Professional Services Invoices for the month of March 2016, as well as the addendum to NAM Planning and Design, LLC for the Newtown Common restoration project, with invoice dated April 7, 2016.
Environmental Advisory Council – Perry Warren & Bob King
Councillor King said there was discussion about spraying for invasive weeds at Newtown Common.  Ms. Woldorf explained that false bamboo and Japanese knotweed need to be removed. The process, especially with the knotweed, takes a year to eradicate, so spraying would be done in late summer giving it a chance to get into the roots.  Ms. Woldorf received a proposal for the spraying from Weeds, Inc.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor King, and carried unanimously to authorize spraying [by Weeds, Inc.] in the amount of $500 to be paid from the donated funds, as opposed to grant funds [for the Newtown Common].
Streets, Lights & Properties – Robert Walker & Chris Gusty
· Pedestrian Crosswalk Signage
President Walker reported that the Police Chief recommends replacing the pedestrian sentinels with pedestrian crosswalk signs at all of the intersections where sentinels currently exist.  Mr. Walker noted that solar-powered pedestrian signage is available but very expensive, $36,000 for 12 units.  A less expensive option would be simple signage of $4,800 for 12 units.  If the Borough wished to add an additional "It is the Law" just below the sign, that would be an extra $480, for a total of $5,300.  Even though the sentinels could be replaced at no cost, Chief Wojciechowski's concern is that they are more hazardous than helpful and that signage would be a better answer.  Councillor Grunde-McLaughlin said that the Traffic Committee previously discussed the issue of signage, but at that time, there were budget constraints.  President Walker noted that the Borough has extra money in its Liquid Fuels account that would cover the cost of the signs at this time. Ms. Grunde-McLaughlin also asked how the public would react.  Would the signage be appreciated or would the public feel the signs are visual clutter.  The Traffic Committee will discuss the issue and she will report at the June Work Session.
Zoning 
· Fee Waiver Request
Councillor Grunde-McLaughlin discussed the fee waiver request for signage at Hamilton Building Supply.  Eight awnings are proposed with wording on each and the fee schedule considers each awning a sign, with a $100 fee for each.  Mr. Coleman of Hamilton Building Supply feels the $800 total fee is excessive.  Anything one square foot or less that is informational is exempt from a sign fee. Six of the eight proposed awnings could be considered informational, but the wording size would be limited to the one square foot requirement.  If they would agree to the wording size on the other six awnings, then the fee would be $200 rather than $800. Councillor King felt that if the wording size is changed then the applicant should return to HARB since they approved the awnings based on the larger size.  Council decided to remand the matter back to the Zoning Officer and if she insures that, the awnings comply with the signage guidelines and with HARB's decision, then the fee could be reduced to $200. Councillors King and Grunde-McLaughlin will work together with the Zoning Officer to reach a decision.
· Planning Commission
Councillor McDermott reported that the review of the Phase II Steeple View Plans will be held on June 13, 2016, at 7 P.M.  The Planning Commission changed its regular meeting date so that the Engineer and Zoning Officer would be able to attend.  An additional Planning Commission will probably be required and after their final review, Council will make their final recommendation.  It may be necessary for the applicant to ask for an extension in order to accommodate the time required for the reviews and approvals.
Solicitor’s Report – William Bolla
· Verizon Franchise Renewal
Solicitor Bolla reported that the Borough received notice of the Verizon franchise renewal.  Pittsburgh attorney Dan Cohen specializes in franchise work.  He is working with a Montgomery County consortium, and he is working with Bucks County solicitors to establish a Bucks County consortium.  
· 114 S. State Street, Hemlock Associates
A determination was made that 114 S. State Street did not require Zoning Hearing Board relief.  In the Solicitor's opinion, the project should also not be considered land development as it is a permitted division of space under the zoning ordinance.
Old Business
· Gazebo at 119 N. State Street
The Joint Historic Commission recently met and determined that the gazebo did not contribute to the Historic District because it was not the original structure.  The recommendation from the Jt. Historic Commission and from HARB suggested two possibilities, either relocation of the gazebo or demolition with a $2500 donation to the Borough by the owner.  Resident Ray Mathis took exception to the recommendation of both committees saying that he felt this decision chips away at the historic fabric of the Borough.  Jt. Historic Commission Chairman Woldorf said that the Commission in 2014 required that the gazebo be retained on the property, but in reviewing the structure now and looking for documentation on the original, they have since determined that the gazebo was not a faithful reproduction of the original and it was not a contributing element to the Historic District.
· Pedestrian Safety Campaign
Councillor Grunde-McLaughlin prepared a letter to the business community about plans for the Pedestrian Safety Campaign and she will meet with Chief Wojciechowski to discuss extending the timeframe for the event.  Mayor Swartz will bring the event up with the Newtown Mercantile group at their next meeting.

· Councillor King asked to add discussion at next week's Council meeting regarding the demolition ordinance and the penalties for not obtaining a demolition permit.
New Business
The summer meeting schedule was discussed and Council decided to stay with the existing meeting schedule.
Public to be Heard
Julia Woldorf wanted to make sure that Ron Fesmire does not weed whack the creek bank since the weed treatment, approved earlier in the meeting, must sink into the roots and be left undisturbed.  She also voiced concern about the pedestrian detour around the Steeple View sidewalk, suggesting an alternative route with a temporary crosswalk.  The existing route was chosen by PennDOT but President Walker will discuss the issue with the Police Chief.  The Solicitor pointed out that there is a liability concern in doing anything other than what PennDOT outlined.
Ms. Woldorf pointed out that the Hamilton Building Supply building is for sale and she noted that there is a very large industrial style "For Sale" sign bolted to the wall high above the windows.  She asked if that was permitted by ordinance.

The Secretary, a Borough resident, asked about the possible installation of a sidewalk in front of the Zaveta project on North Chancellor Street.  It is the only section of North Chancellor Street without a sidewalk.  President Walker said he has already spoken to the Engineer about the issue.
The meeting was adjourned at 7:10 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,

Marcia M. Scull
Borough Secretary
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